
Agenda Item No: 15.A

STAFF REPORT

Report To: Board of Supervisors Meeting Date: December 3, 2020

Staff Contact: Darren Schulz, Public Works Director

Agenda Title: For Possible Action: Discussion and possible action regarding a business impact
statement concerning a proposed ordinance amending Title 12 and Title 18 Appendix of the
Carson City Municipal Code ("CCMC"), and concerning a proposed "Carson City Drainage
Manual" ("Drainage Manual"), which together would implement low impact development
("LID") standards in Carson City.  (Darren Schulz, Dschulz@carson.org; Dan Stucky,
Dstucky@carson.org and Robb Fellows, Rfellows@carson.org)

Staff Summary:  NRS 237.080 requires that Carson City prepare a business impact
statement when a new ordinance or a new rule that imposes a fee that is paid by
businesses is proposed. This business impact statement concerns a proposed ordinance
and the proposed adoption of the Drainage Manual which, if adopted, would implement LID
standards in Carson City.  The proposed business impact statement finds that the
proposed ordinance and Rate Schedule will not impose a direct and significant economic
burden upon a business or directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a
business. 

Agenda Action: Formal Action / Motion Time Requested: 10 minutes

Proposed  Motion
I move to approve the business impact statement as presented. 

Board's Strategic Goal
Sustainable Infrastructure

Previous Action
On May 17, 2018, the Board of Supervisors adopted the Carson City Storm Water Management Plan Update,
which includes the goal to incorporate LID into the development standards. 

On October 20, 2020, certified mailers were sent to the Carson City Area Chamber of Commerce and the
Nevada Builders Alliance.

Background/Issues & Analysis
Direct mailings to the Carson City Area Chamber of Commerce and the Nevada Builders Alliance were
distributed on October 20, 2020.  The mailers explained the planned implementation of the LID standards and
included a draft of the proposed ordinance and the proposed Drainage Manual.  It was requested that any data
or arguments as to whether the proposed ordinance or Drainage Manual will impose a direct and significant
economic burden upon a business or directly restrict the formation, operation or expansion of a business be
provided to Carson City by November 5, 2020. 
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The City did not receive any comment regarding the ordinance or Drainage Manual in response to the October
20, 2020, letters.  In response to an earlier solicitation for comment on the ordinance and Drainage Manual, the
City did receive one written comment in support of the ordinance and Drainage Manual with suggested edits to
the Drainage Manual.  Staff considered the comment and made edits to the Drainage Manual in response to the
comment.  Based on the above, staff requests that the Board of Supervisors find that the changes to CCMC do
not impose a direct and significant economic burden on businesses or directly restrict the formation, operation,
or expansion of a business.

A copy of the business impact statement, along with the appeal petition form, is available at the public counter
of the Public Works Department, 3505 Butti Way, Carson City, Nevada. A copy of the appeal petition form can
also be obtained at the Carson City Clerk-Recorder’s office.

Applicable Statute, Code, Policy, Rule or Regulation
NRS Chapter 237 (Business Impact Statements)

Financial Information
Is there a fiscal impact? No

If yes, account name/number: N/A

Is it currently budgeted? No

Explanation of Fiscal Impact: N/A

Alternatives
Do not approve the business impact statement or provide alternative direction to staff. 

Attachments:
BIS - LID Ordinance.pdf

Cover Letter Builders Association of Western Nevada LID BIS.pdf

Cover Letter Chamber of Commerce LID BIS.pdf

Drainage_Manual_Comments.pdf

Board Action Taken:
Motion: _________________ 1) ________________ Aye/Nay

2) ________________ _________
_________
_________
_________
_________

_________________________________
(Vote Recorded By)
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https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/744126/BIS_-_LID_Ordinance.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/742126/Cover_Letter_Builders_Association_of_Western_Nevada_LID_BIS.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/742127/Cover_Letter_Chamber_of_Commerce_LID_BIS.pdf
https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/742734/Drainage_Manual_Comments.pdf
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1

Robb Fellows

From: Michelle Gamble, P.E. <mgamble@LumosInc.com>
Sent: Wednesday, October 14, 2020 6:18 PM
To: Robb Fellows
Cc: Michael D. Bennett, P.E.
Subject: CC Drainage Manual and LID Implementation Ordinance

This message originated outside of Carson City's email system. Use caution if this message contains 
attachments, links, or requests for information. 

 

Hi Robb, 
Thank you for the opportunity to review the proposed LID ordinance and changes to the CC Drainage Manual.  This is a 
step forward for the City and is good to see.  Below are our comments for your consideration.  Please feel free to reach 
out to me directly if you have any questions. 
 
Thanks! 
 

Section 9.  It is unclear as to whether LIDs are required or encouraged.  The way section 9 is drafted, it seems to 
be encouraging the implementation of LIDs and providing guidance if they are used.  If a project can 
demonstrate that they are keeping post project runoff at or less than pre-project runoff using other means, is this 
OK?  I think this is what is intended and what the modification to section 12.20.040 of the Code is getting at but 
it seems unclear in the Drainage Manual.  Maybe adding a clarifying sentence at the beginning of Section 9 that 
LIDs are encouraged and that they are a preferred stormwater reduction BMPs would help.  
 
10.2 (5)  The current and proposed language for in-channel detention indicates they are required to pass the 
‘probable maximum flood’.  This is the only reference to this storm event in the manual.  Elsewhere, detention 
basin overflows are required to pass the 100-year event.  Consistency with having the design be to the 100-year 
event would clarify this.    
 
10.2 (13) This section refers to detention basins as “generally” having side slopes no steeper than 5:1.  Use of 
the term “generally” can be problematic.  5:1 side slopes are great where there is space.  However, many smaller 
sites have limited area for stormwater BMPS and can fit in small basins with steeper side slopes that are 
appropriately armored.  It is suggested that this language be amended to state that 5:1 side slopes are preferred 
but steeper side slopes are allowed if soil conditions allow and if proper armoring is provided.   
 
10.2 (13), (14), (15) These sections require paved ramps.  This is not practical for small basins. It is suggested 
that a specific size of basin be identified in which a ramp is required but that ramps are not required for the 
smaller basins as would be typically installed on smaller sites.  
Section 10.5 This section is unclear.  Are flow restrictor outlets required or does this just provide guidance when 
they are included?  Also, this section refers to section 1.8 Storm Runoff Detention.  This reference numbering is 
incorrect. 
 
12.3(1) This section describes pollutant removal goals.  It is unclear as to whether these are goals or discharge 
standards that will need to be met.  With this, the proposed requirement is presented as using influent as a 
parameter to the treatment level.  Would this require water quality monitoring to ensure compliance?  If so, that 
can be particularly difficult for small sites without concentrated flows.  If the intent is to require structural BMPs 
to have a specific performance requirement, consider rewording this section.   
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Michelle Gamble, P.E.
Group Manager 
Engineering Division 
9222 Prototype Drive 
Reno, NV 89521 
775.827.6111 
mgamble@LumosInc.com

 

 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTE: This e-mail may contain confidential and privileged material for the sole use of the intended recipient(s). Any 
review, use, distribution or disclosure by others is strictly prohibited.  If you are not the intended recipient (or authorized to receive on 
behalf of the recipient), please contact the sender by reply e-mail and delete all copies of this message. 

From: Robb Fellows <RFellows@carson.org>  
Sent: Tuesday, September 22, 2020 10:48 AM 
To: Michael D. Bennett, P.E. <mbennett@LumosInc.com> 
Subject: RE: Voicemail 
 
Hi Michael, 
 
The changes to Carson City Code include: 
 
$             Adding a new Chapter 12.20 Low Impact Development to C.C.M.C. 
$             Amending Title 18 Appendix, Development Standards, Division 14 (Storm Drainage) by deleting Division 14 and 
referencing the Carson City Drainage Manual   
$             Creating the Carson City Drainage Manual which includes the following items: 
$                             Requires all previous drainage criteria from Division 14 Development Standards 
$             Requires Low Impact Development (LID) for all new development and redevelopment. 
$             Provides LID control design criteria for both flow and volume‐based storm water 
$             Changes the minimum design storm from a 5‐year, 24‐hour storm to a 10‐year, 24‐hour storm. 
$             Provides LID design flexibility where some LID controls are not suitable with existing site conditions. 
$             Allows a 1 to 1 volume credit for LID facilities to detention volume. 
$             Provides listing of various BMPs to control run‐off and filter pollutants most suited for the area. 
$             Provides recommended maintenance criteria of BMPs. 
 
Send any comment to me by October 15, 2020.  Feel free to have others review the draft documents as well. 
 
Robb 
********************** 
Robert D. Fellows, P.E. 
Chief Stormwater Engineer 
CRS, Floodplain & NPDES Mgr 
Carson City Public Works 
(775) 283‐7370 
RFellows@carson.org 
www.carsonsw.org 

 

From: Michael D. Bennett, P.E. <mbennett@LumosInc.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, September 22, 2020 10:43 AM 
To: Robb Fellows <RFellows@carson.org> 
Subject: Voicemail 
 
This message originated outside of Carson City's email system. Use caution if this message contains 
attachments, links, or requests for information. 
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Hey Robb, 
Thank you for your call just now, I apologize that I was not available to take it. 
 
I look forward to seeing a copy of the LID material and am happy to make comments back to you.  Thanks for including 
us in the process! 
 
Regards, 
Mike 
 

  
 
    

Michael D. Bennett, P.E. 
Director 
Engineering Division 
308 N. Curry Street, Suite 200
Carson City, NV 89703 
775.883.7077 
mbennett@LumosInc.com  

 

 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTE: This e-mail may contain confidential and privileged material for the sole use of the intended recipient(s). Any 
review, use, distribution or disclosure by others is strictly prohibited.  If you are not the intended recipient (or authorized to receive on 
behalf of the recipient), please contact the sender by reply e-mail and delete all copies of this message. 
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